
 

  

 

 

 

 

Sam Lowe has been to every Sarau Festival since 
moving to Upper Moutere eight years ago and enjoys it 
so much she has now taken charge of the event. 

The gymnastics coach is looking forward to building 
on the festival’s past success after its founder and 
organiser for the past 11 years, Jenny Leith, handed 
over the reins. 

Sam and some of her helpers are already busy 
organising, seeking sponsors and developing fresh 
ideas for the 2019 event, which will be held on Sunday, 
February 3. 

“Jenny has done an amazing job over the years and 
will still be a key part of making the event happen,” 
Sam says. 

“I only hope I can build on that and deliver a terrific 
festival that draws in people from across the region 
come the Nelson anniversary weekend next summer.” 

Sam is already known to dozens of parents and 
children in the area for running Tasman Gymnastics 
Club, which operates out of the Moutere Hills 
Community Centre and the Motueka Memorial Hall. 

She hopes to pull more people in the community 
together by getting them to help in the build-up to 
Sarau, and to also come along and enjoy the annual 

festival itself. 

“I’ve always had a great time at Sarau, whether at first 
as a visitor, or in recent years helping the event set-up 
and pack down, running the Kidz Zone or in other 
helping roles,” Sam says. 

“It’s such a lovely occasion where you can catch up 
with people in a relaxed atmosphere, try some 
different food and drink, buy some nice things and just 
have a fun time. 

“For 2019 it would be marvellous to see even more 
locals taking time out to make Sarau happen; either in 
the weeks beforehand, on the day or with the big tidy-
up the day after. 

“The festival cannot happen without our fantastic band 
of volunteers, so any extra assistance is always 
welcome. Plus, the bigger and better the Sarau Festival 
is, the more money goes back into the Moutere 
community and helps this area to be the wonderful 
place that it is.” 

Each year the festival raises thousands of dollars and 
that money goes into the Sarau Community Trust, 
which allocates it to local organisations. Since 2011, the 
trust has allocated more than $170,000 to different 
groups and individuals. 

*The 2019 Sarau Festival will be held on Sunday, 
February 3, from 3pm to 9pm. If you would like to 
offer your help in any way, or have suggestions for the 
festival, please email sam@saraufestival.co.nz 

Special points of 

interest: 

6 September—Ladies 

Night Market (page 11) 

15 September  - Cancer 

Society Fundraiser (pg 11) 

Labour Weekend—Moutere 

Artisans (page 120) 
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PLACING AN ADVERTISEMENT 

Thank you for advertising in the Grapevine—you help us 
cover the cost of producing and delivering this free 
community newsletter each month. 

The deadline for  each issue is the 15th of the month. 

P l e a s e  e m a i l  y o u r  p r i n t - r e a d y  a d  t o —
umograpevine@hotmail.com or provide paper based, print-
ready copy to Tanya Doty at the Old Post Office/Moutere 
Gold. 

The following prices apply for advertising: 

∞  Births, marriages, deaths and giveaway notices: free 

∞  Business card size advertisement: $12 

∞  1/4 page advertisement: $25 

∞  1/2 page advertisement: $50 

∞  Full page advertisement: $95 (if space available). 

Please deposit payment (and identify it with your name) to 
our account: NBS 03 1354 0229034 16. 

Sending us editorial items 

We warmly welcome editorial contributions to the Grapevine 
from all residents in the Moutere and Tasman regions.  You 
make the newsletter an interesting  read! 

There is no cost to having your articles published but if you 
are telling the community about a commercial or fundraising 
venture, we do appreciate a small donation to help us cover 
our costs—see above for bank details. 

Archived coloured copies of the Grapevine are available 
at www.mouterehills.org.nz\community\the-grapevine 

courtesy of the Moutere Hills Community Centre Staff. 

Grapevine circulation is 1300 copies. This issue has been 
constructed by volunteers: Miriam Lynch, Tanya Doty, 
Beverley Sellers, Sharon Beuke  and Heather Eggers.  

Disclaimer 

Views expressed in articles in The Grapevine are not 
necessarily those of The Grapevine team or its editor. While 
every effort has been made to ensure the accuracy of the 
information included in this publication, The Grapevine takes 
no responsibility for errors or omissions or for any 
consequences of reliance on this information.  Publication of 
advertising material implies no endorsement of either a 
product or a service. 

The Grapevine has the right to refuse publication of 
advertisements or submissions that are inappropriate, 
offensive or defamatory. 



 

3 

Community 

Dear Members and Community.  

 

Living in the country without your own vehicle? 

A group of residents who are concerned about the trans-

port needs of people living in the outlying communities 

are setting up a trust to help serve people either without 

the use of a private car or who are concerned about the 

effects of fossil fuelled car use. 

This proposed trust would own vehicles, preferably elec-

tric, and use volunteer drivers to get people where they 

need to go, at an affordable fare. The vision statements 

and proposed benefits of this proposal are outlined be-

low, and the organisers are calling for interested volun-

teers to get involved with their time and skills. 

If you are interested to support this idea, please respond 

to us and we will put you in contact with the organiser, 

Kate Malcolm. 
 

--  

Best regards, 

Matthes Bender 

 

Secretary 

Moutere Hills Residents Association 

http://www.mhra.org.nz 

Dear Members and Community.  

 

Forwarded to us by a local resident: 

Website stuff.co.nz is hosting this article about a 

local chartered accountant's concern with regards to 

total anticipated cost of the Waimea Dam, and how 

this financial burden would be distributed. 

"Waimea dam may cost $400m to pay back says 

accountant" 

https://www.stuff.co.nz/nelson-mail/

news/106212301/waimea-dam-may-cost-400m-to-

pay-back-says-accountant 

 

Best regards, 

Matthes Bender 

Secretary 

Moutere Hills Residents Association 

http://www.mhra.org.nz 
 

http://www.mhra.org.nz/contact
http://www.mhra.org.nz/contact
http://www.mhra.org.nz/
https://www.stuff.co.nz/nelson-mail/news/106212301/waimea-dam-may-cost-400m-to-pay-back-says-accountant
https://www.stuff.co.nz/nelson-mail/news/106212301/waimea-dam-may-cost-400m-to-pay-back-says-accountant
https://www.stuff.co.nz/nelson-mail/news/106212301/waimea-dam-may-cost-400m-to-pay-back-says-accountant
http://www.mhra.org.nz/
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Community 

3/7 Roof fire, Wills Road 

6/7 Cardiac arrest, Stafford Rd Mapua  

8/7 Tree over road, Upper Moutere Highway/
Wills Road 

11/7 Redwood Cellars, alarm activation 

24/7 MVA, Holdaway Rd  

27/7 House fire, High St, Motueka 

Call outs for August 2018 
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Community 

Report on New Zealand Secondary Schools 
Football Under-15 Tour to Malaysia  

 

I started playing football for the Moutere Rangers at 7 years 
old, with my first ever coach being Yvette Cook. Now I 
play for Nelson College in the under-17 league. Last April, 
from 65 nominees around the country I was chosen as one 
of the 24 trialists to go to a 3 day residential training camp 
at Massey in Palmerston North. From that they selected a 
squad of 18 to travel to Malaysia to represent the NZ 
Secondary Schools in the Under-15 team. 

When the 36-page document of risk management arrived in 
the mail, I said to Mum, “I’m not reading this, I’m sure 
there’s a video somewhere that I can watch and learn 
from.” Later, after I had read the whole document, my 
parents told me to watch a video explaining exactly what I 
had just spent ages reading, so of course I argued and said, 
“Why couldn’t I have just watched this?” But everyone 
knows what parents are like, trying to talk to them is like 
trying to talk to a brick wall. Anyway, some of the main 
points the document made were, don’t drink the tap water, 
you must drink at least 5 litres of bottled water a day, stay 
away from animals because they might have rabies etc. 

We arrived in Kuala Lumpur after an 11 hour flight and 
were greeted with mid 30º temperatures. Each of us were 
given what was the equivalent of $30NZD a day and when 
you’re shopping in Malaysia, that money goes a long way. 
For example, one night we went to Chinatown, where I 
picked up a Louis Vuitton backpack for only 50RM 
($18NZD). 

Apart from playing football, some of the activities we did 
over there consisted of things like white water rafting, 
going up the Petronas Towers (which used to be the 
world’s tallest towers), visiting a theme park with the 
biggest wave pool in the world and going to the Batu 
Caves, which was home to monkeys that want whatever 
you’re holding, oh yeah they had rabies too, but we all 
made it out unscathed. 

So, after everything Malaysia had to offer, we ended up 
coming home with 3 wins and 3 losses, which is very good 
considering Malaysia has over 30 million people, plus the 
teams we played were all under-16's. I now have a dozen 
or so new friends and a whole lotta memories that I will 
never forget. 

Thanks to the Sarau Trust for assisting with the funding for 
the trip, appreciate it. 

Riley Grover, age 14 
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For sale and wanted 

 

 

 

 

Help yourself to sheep manure for 

your garden from under our easy ac-

cess woolshed.  

Tell your town friends too.  

Please phone 03 543 2729 before-

hand.  

Chooks for Sale 

Hylines, regular batches, $28 

at POL. 

Heritage breeds in season. 

 

John McFadgen -  0212344990 
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For sale and wanted 

 

Independent Cottage in 

exchange for help 

 The Gatehouse on our beautiful property 

overlooking the Waimea Inlet is offered rent 

free in return for help with gardening, 

housework, dog sitting and help around the 

property. 

 It would suit someone who either wants to 

work from home or has a part  time job.  We 

expect 15 to 20 hours work per week in lieu of 

rent – you would be responsible for utilities.  

 Having your own dog could be possible. 

 Call 03 970 0677  or 027 459 1011 
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Recreation 

 
It all started in 2012 when Dot Kettle asked Neudorf 
Vineyards to host a Chamber of Commerce event. 
Judy Finn suggested they add some other producers 
and the mini-market was a huge success. 
So, with Dot’s encouragement the Moutere Artisans 
was born. Today the tightly bound group considers 
this sort of co-operative marketing a much easier 
and community based answer. 
  
“Upper Moutere is a special place – each of the 16 artisans is a high 
achiever in their field. Look at Neudorf Mushrooms – they supply New 
Zealand’s top restaurants. Peckham’s Cider are Champion producers, 
add in the style of Katie Gold and Owen Bartlett ceramics and then there 
is the wine, Neudorf Vineyards has created a world wide reputation for 
Chardonnay and Pinot – a fact they put down to the Moutere clays, along 
with Kahurangi, Himmselfeld and Harakeke. Moutere Hills Café and 
Vineyard and the Moutere Inn are renowned for their food. After lunch 
pick up a punnet of new season’s strawberries and for coffee head to 
Michael MacMillan gallery to see an inspired studio and gallery with 
extraordinary sculpture and French inspired homewares and Neudorf 
Olive oil is proudly sold in the country’s best delicatessens. 
  
Dave Barrett at Thorveld is famous for sheep’s milk cheese and yoghurts. 
A new member of the collective is Tanya Doty from Heartstone Basketry. 
She uses local pine needles and willow to craft beautiful heirloom 
baskets. Together these people live and work in the village and this 
annual open day is a chance to bring friends out to the Moutere to show 
them why we live in this blessed area. 
  
The Artisans have enjoyed a great deal of media attention, including 
articles in NZ Geographic, Kiaora Magazine and a four-page feature in 
Cuisine magazine. 
  
“The charm of the village combined with the talent of the artisans has 
created a destination to celebrate.” 
  
Former chair Andrew Sutherland says the group will continue to grow and 
adapt. We enjoy the company, we know that sharing the marketing is 
wise and fruitful. In these days of too much information, we’re happy to 
carve our place in the region’s reputation. 
  
The Open Day is Labour Day Sunday from 11 am until 4pm. 
For more information www.moutereartisans.co.nz 
 

http://www.moutereartisans.co.nz/
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COASTAL GARDEN CLUB 
Meets first Thursday of the month in the Tasman 

Bible Hall ( opp. Jesters) at 1pm 

Men and women most welcome to share their 

love of gardening . Guest speakers, workshops 

and garden visits  

Ph.03 528 5405 

Recreation 
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Recreation 

Upper Moutere is one of the coolest villages in the South. It’s home to talented craftspeople, food producers and 

cider and wine makers. It has the oldest pub in the country, you can slip into the Old Post Office for a coffee or 

chai and the wineries around the village offer a warm welcome.  And, in January New Zealand’s most famous dub 

group are playing in the village at Neudorf Vineyards. 

Judy Finn at Neudorf says they’re honoured to host the boys. 

“We’re a very small venue. Fat Freddy’s are playing at Western Spring stadium and Hagley Park  so we delighted they’re 

stopping off here.” This is their only performance in the top of the South. Organisation is underway at Neudorf…the concert 

comes when Nelson is full of tourists and friends, so it will be a huge night.”  

Visit ticketmaster.co.nz for details but I would urge fellow locals to get tickets early because it will sell out. 

We have everything on site – great coffee from Pomeroy’s, Peckham’s 

cider, Argentinean Barbeque, Hand made pizzas, the local whitebait 

sandwiches are always a hit, as is Mademoiselle Crepe and we have a 

couple of new food trucks joining us on the night and of course, Neudorf 

wine and some craft beers. 

 Bring a folding chair or a rug, and settle in for a warm night with some 

very sweet music. 
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Recreation 

8 September 2018 

Kiwi Possum Productions bring their latest play to the Moutere 

"Previous productions: Poison and Purity, Goodnight Irene, The Cave Above the Pa, Ted, Poppy and WW11, A Brief History of Madness, The 

Measures Taken and Helen & the Ferals. 

 

Whenua/DP7 LOT 123 is a play about the land. Whenua means the womb, that which nurtures; DP7 LOT 123 means it has 

been surveyed and divided into parcels to be bought and sold and speculated upon. 

Kevin and Rose, a retired farming couple reminisce, uneasy with the modern world. Their son, Ron has taken over the farm but 

wants out. His marriage has failed and one of his children has gone to the city. The other child is buried in the mountain. A Pal-

estinian milker thinks of home. A Chinese entrepreneur hovers, as does a water bottler. A Greenie has moved into the area… 

For this play, as writer, Paul Maunder states, ‘the most literary and lyrical we have so far done’, the group has established an 

intimate theatre upstairs at the Regent in Greymouth.  

As a new innovation, the group will stage a house production in Jane and Pat's home on Sat Sept 8th. This is the ultimate ex-

periment.” 

There’s room for an audience of 12 so ring us if you’re interested. 

 

Blackball Readers and Writers Festival at Labour Weekend 

The inaugural Blackball Readers and Writers Festival, to be held at Labour Weekend, will bring established writers 

to the Coast to read from their work and to have conversations.  The festival will be modelled on the underground 

coal mine and will therefore seek work 'from the underground' which can be interpreted in many different ways 

e.g. that which has been forgotten, or that which has become for a time, marginal, or that which has deep roots in 

the earth or the past. There is also the theme of 'discussion in the bathhouse'; miners while washing up discussed 

politics and other matters. There will, for each festival, be book sales of the authors present and other works of 

relevance. There will be a writing exercise for all participants and the organisers are introducing the topic of impor-

tant letters in people’s lives, encouraging all participants to bring along one such letter for sharing.  

For the inaugural Festival, the writer, Jean Devanny (1894-1962) will be 'recovered' and her life celebrated by histo-

rian and author Carol Dawber and author and film-maker Katherine Gallagher. Jean Devanny born in Golden Bay 

was a prolific (17 published novels) feminist and socialist writer and political orator.  Jean, controversial and revolu-

tionary was one of the first woman to write significant West Coast fiction. The celebrated Blackball-bred poet, Jef-

frey Paparoa Holman will launch his memoir, Now when it rains. Acclaimed poet Tusiata Avia, born in Christchurch 

to the first wave of Samoan immigrants will discuss and read from her work. Dunedin novelist, Paddy Richardson 

will talk about her writing and her detour from the crime fiction genre with her recent novel set in Blackball. Mak-

ing the underground literal, Caves: Exploring New Zealand’s Subterranean Wilderness will be discussed by Neil 

Silverwood the book’s photographer. To conclude the festival sessions, environmental writer Kennedy Warne will 

introduce the work of Denniston poet, Leicester Kyle and discuss the relationship between the poetic voice and 

guardianship of the environment. Kennedy author of two children’s books and NZ Geographic co-founder and 

writer will have spent Friday talking to local school children. z) 

Find out more via facebook.com/blackball2018 

 

http://facebook.com/blackball2018
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Recreation 



 

15 

Recreation 
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Sports 

MAPUA BOWLING CLUB 
 

THE WRITE BIAS 
 
The club green-keeper, Glenn Saunderson and his team of volunteers 
have been hard at work over the winter months. The wet weather has 
been a challenge but work has proceeded well on the green renovation. 
The 2018/2019 season Opening Day is scheduled for Sunday, 30th of 
September. It is eagerly awaited by the members. 

The club will be holding a Spring Lunch at the club rooms on Sunday, 2nd 
of September. It will be a great pre-season get-together. The cost is $25 
and reservations can be made by contacting Chris Green, 03 540 2419 

Have you been looking for a new pastime? Why not consider bowls? 
Regular roll-ups are played on Tues, Thursday and Sunday afternoons 
beginning at 1:30pm. A little later in the season there will also be Friday 
night and Monday night sessions. More information regarding these 
sessions will be in the next issue of the Grapevine. 

If you are a beginner bowler there are bowls available at the club for you 
to use and coaching is provided. Just wear shoes with flat soles to 
protect the green from damage. 

New members are warmly welcomed.  

For more information about the bowling club or booking the clubhouse 
and facilities please call President, Margaret Busby (03 544 6325) 

 

Barbara Brown 
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Youth 

Whenua Iti Outdoors  
Experiential Learning Inspiring Positive Change 

 

What’s been happening 

Mid-Winter is always a busy time at WIO as we wrap up Trades Academy programmes from the first two terms of 

the school year and prepare and start the programmes for terms 3 and 4. Trades Academy offers local secondary 

level students an opportunity to learn through experience with a focus on learning a trade. It’s an excellent option for 

any student in years 11, 12 and 13 to gain NCEA credits via hands on learning and spend a heap of time in the 

outdoors. 

Focus on Adventure Skills Development 

ASD is open to 15-18 year olds who want to take their outdoor skills to the next level. With 9 days and 8 night of 

adventure it’s an awesome opportunity for teens youth who want to develop independence and widen their skill 

base. Activities include caving, sea kayaking, navigation, tramping – everything you need to take that next step on 

your outdoor journey. 

ASD will run in the October and January school holidays – www.wio.org.nz/asd for more info 

What’s coming up 

In the next month at WIO we are delighted to be hosting William Pike, an inspirational kiwi who now runs an award 

programme where students take part in various activities including service and an outdoor journey. We’ll explore 

how we can help our more of our local schools take part as it’s a great opportunity. We are taking lots of bookings for 

school camps and also for Christmas parties with a difference – it may still be a wee bit chilly but preparation for 

spring and summer is well underway! 

Outdoor Wanderings 

This month’s outdoor wandering is a recommendation for a trip to Spear Grass Hut – an awesome next step for 

enthusiastic outdoor kids! 

A trip to Speargrass Hut is one of those adventures you can take in so many directions. The best way to start is with a 

pie and a coffee in St Arnaud, followed by a drive to Mount Robert Car Park. It’s a relatively easy 3 or so hour walk, 

dropping down to a river (swim anyone?) then climbing up the valley side to the hut. The bush is open and 

increasingly full of birdsong, the track well maintained and there is a lot of variety to keep everyone interested. The 

hut is warm and welcoming with amazing views as it sits just out of the trees – you can leave your bags and keep 

going to a couple of different viewpoints before tea or relax with a book on the veranda. The hut leads on to Robert 

Ridge, to Angelus and all sorts of other places – or you can retrace your steps and enjoy the walk home the next day. 

See you out there 

Need more information? www.wio.org.nz info@wio.org.nz 

 

 

 

Recent sea kayak trip with local students on a Trades Academy 

Adventure Tourism Leadership programme  

Whenua Iti students teaching International Students to 

weave flax on a Trades Academy Manaaki Tāpoi 

Programme  

http://www.wio.org.nz/asd
http://www.wio.org.nz
mailto:info@wio.org.nz
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Youth 

MAPUA PLAYCENTRE 

The following was written by our education officer Fiona Walker: 

At Mapua Playcentre we are really excited to be offering the new Playcentre qualification, Playcentre Introductory Award, 

starting this month right here in Mapua.  It is a short 8 session course which focuses on play in early years learning and how 

parents can support their children's play.  Researchers are learning more and more about how important play is to children 

all the time.  The Playcentre Introductory Award gives parents the chance to work together with experienced and inspiring 

educators to understand more about how learning occurs through play, how to set up rich environments to inspire learning 

through play, and how to observe what learning is occurring.  Parents who enjoy this course will soon be able to move on to 

another new short course, the Playcentre Education Award, and if they choose, to NZQA approved certificate or diploma in 

Early Childhood Education and Care. 

It is amazing to see the new skills parents gain on these courses in action: the ability to steer children from conflict to prob-

lem solving, for example, and the exciting range of inviting play set ups that parents create for children on session at Play-

centre and at home too.  One of my favourites was a rainbow waterfall made using milk bottles, food colouring and a set of 

steps that had my 4 year old returning to it week after week, intrigued as to how the colours blended as the water trickled.   

All Playcentre members are eligible for these free courses.  And even better, at Mapua Playcentre, to acknowledge the skills 

and enthusiasm parents bring to sessions once they have completed the course, parents who have completed the Playcentre 

Introductory Award do not have to play fees for the rest of their time at Mapua Playcentre (children under 2 can attend free 

before you complete the course). 

Come and check Mapua playcentre out. We offer a term of free sessions for first time families and all children under two are 

free. Session times are Mondays and Fridays 9:30am – 12 noon during school terms. You can find us at 84 Aranui Road 

(behind the tennis courts by the scout den). Alternatively, please contact us with any questions you have either by phone: 

Kathryn on 021 2534264, email: mapuaplaycentre@gmail.com or find us on Facebook. 

From the Mouth of a playcentre babe: 

Crossing the road...                           

Miss 3: “Were you looking for my hand Mama? 

Mum: “I’m always looking for your hand honey.” 

Miss 3: “Well it’s always here you know, right by my legs.” 
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Food 

 

CHEESE AND HORSERADISH SAUCE 

By Soo Gee 

75gm butter—melted 
1/2 cup flour 
1 tsp salt and 1/2 tsp pepper 
1/2 cup to 1 cup preserved veg stock 
2 tsp prepared horseradish sauce 
1 1/2 cups grated cheddar cheese 
2 cups of milk 
 

Add the flour to the melted butter in a pot, 
stirring.  Cook for 5 minutes slowly.  Add 
milk and bring to the boil. Add 1/2 cup of 
vegetable stock.  Bring back to the boil and 
add cheese.  Season, add horseradish.  You 
can add more stock if needed. 
Meanwhile, lightly cook vegetable of your 
choice (I use broccoli). 
Also, you can add a little bacon, pre-cooked 
and a pastry case. 
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Animals 

 
 

Alzheimer’s Disease in pets – is your dog or cat 

having “senior moments”?! 

 

Yes our pets can develop degenerative brain disease too although we don’t actually call it Alzheimer’s.  The 

disease is known as Canine or Feline Cognitive Dysfunction and some of the changes in the brain are the 

same as those seen in humans with Alzheimer’s.  These changes result in confusion, memory loss and reduced 

activity.  Owners often assume these changes are a normal part of aging.  But actually if we recognize the 

symptoms we can intervene and help our pets have quality of life for longer. 

Symptoms seen with Cognitive Dysfunction: 

Disorientation – e.g. when your pet goes to the wrong side of the door or stands still staring at the wall or gets 

stuck behind the couch and can’t figure out how to get out. 

Interactions – e.g. when your dog stops barking at the postie or is less interested in walks or your cat is grumpy 

about being handled when they used to enjoy it. 

Sleep/wake – e.g. when your dog or cat is restless and barks/meows persistently at night for no obvious reason  

House-soiling – when a previously well-trained pet starts toileting inside 

Altered activity – e.g. when your dog stops greeting you at the door or your cat starts sleeping in odd places 

All these symptoms can be seen with other diseases.  It may be that they have arthritis or kidney problems that 

mean they can’t get outside in time to toilet, or they may be losing their hearing which means they don’t hear the 

postie, staring into space could be a mild seizure.  So it’s important to rule out other physical reasons for a 

change in behavior.  We do a thorough clinical exam to check for any sign of disease or pain and run diagnostic 

tests such as blood samples and x-rays.  If disease is detected, treatment of the disease can help resolve 

behavioural changes as well.  If no disease is detected, symptoms are more likely due to degenerative changes 

in the brain.  Fortunately there are many things we can do to help our aging pets maintain good mental function 

for as long as possible – the sooner you intervene the better the results.   

Diet – certain foods are formulated to help brains work better for longer. They usually contain anti-oxidants and 

omega-3 fatty acids which are good for cell health.  Hills b/d is proven to help dogs with cognitive deterioration. 

Environmental enrichment – by keeping our pets physically and mentally active, we can slow brain 

deterioration – just like in people!  Rather than letting your dog sleep the day away in their bed, walk or drive 

them to the park for some interaction with other dogs and people.  Use a treat ball so they have to work at getting 

a snack.  Play hide and seek.  Feed your cat in different places. Take them outside while you are gardening and 

let them find their way back in. Add a ramp up to their favourite bed. Grow some catnip. Put a bed at window 

height so they can see out. 

Combining an enhanced diet with environmental enrichment gives the best 

results.  

Supplements and medications – just like in people there are compounds 

such as fish oils, coconut oil, SAMe and resveratrol that keep brain cells 

happier for longer.  We also have prescription medicines that can help. 

Don’t let your old pet fade away – there’s a lot we can do to help! 
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Whole Barley 25 kg bags  
$19 per bag including GST.   

 

Phone 021 454 731  

or  

03  526 7004 

Animals 
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PANZ
 

September 2018 Newsletter 

Pastel Artists of New Zealand, Nelson 

Region 

 
Can’t wait ... Spring is almost here!  The sun is shining today 

and the flowers in my garden are starting to peek through the 

ground.  I am inspired and energised by Spring.  Everything is 

fresh and new.  Our group of artists on Tuesday are feeling a 

bit more challenged and went out for a plein air session just 

last week.  Well ... we didn’t have much choice ... the Mapua 

area power was going to be out for a while and there would be 

no light to work by in the Hall.  So why not venture out to the 

Mapua Wharf and sketch and paint. The Jellyfish Restaurant 

generously allowed us to use their veranda.  The weather 

even cooperated. 

We had a mid-winter challenge called “The Big Picture” which 

is always enjoyed by all.  The idea is to take a painting by a 

famous artist and cut it into pieces (almost like a jigsaw puz-

zle).  We are then given only a piece of the picture to paint.  

We have not seen the original picture at this point so we have 

no idea what we are painting.  The pieces we painted are then 

reconstructed on a board alongside the artist’s painting.  It is 

amazing how it comes together.  The photo should give you 

some idea what this is all about. The picture on the right is the 

original and the one on the left is the reconstructed one.  

Thanks to Marian and Sue for organising the activity.  This is 

actually a fun activity for any painting group to try.  

This October Liz Haywood-Sullivan will be conducting a two-

day workshop for our pastel group.  She is an award winning 

pastel artist and author of several art publications.  Liz is from 

the U.S. and will be travelling around New Zealand and we are 

one of the lucky art groups to be having her workshop.  It is a 

real opportunity for our members to up-skill and develop new 

techniques from professional artists such as Liz.  Those at-

tending are looking forward to it!  You can never stop learning. 

Mark your Calendar:  The Impressions National Art Awards 

2018 – 29 Sep through 13 October, at Mapua Community Hall.  

Exhibition opens on Saturday at 1:00pm with Awards presen-

tation being held at 3:00pm.  The exhibition will then be open 

daily from 9:30am to 4:30pm.  Entry is FREE and all artwork is 

for sale.  Hope you have an opportunity to view this art exhibi-

tion as it will have a wide range of outstanding artwork from all 

over New Zealand. 

For additional information please contact our Area Rep, 

Glenys Forbes at 03 540 3388 or by email gmforbes@ts.co.nz.  

You can visit our FACEBOOK page: PANZ Pastel Artists of 

New Zealand to see what our pastel artists are creating. 

Gloria Anderson 

 

Art  

 

 

 

mailto:gmforbes@ts.co.nz
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Gardening  
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Health and Wellbeing 

Summer Care: 

Plantain Calendula Balm for itchy skin and insect bites: mosquitoes, sand flies, wasp and 
bee stings. The best balm ever!   30 ml jar                                               $10 
Natural Lemon balm insect repellent in a spray bottle.  
30 ml                                                                                         $10 
50 ml                                                                                         $15 
Magnesium Body Butter for after exercising or nightly leg cramps, sore muscles. 

45 ml jar                                                                                     $12  

Nourishing face and body cream in scents of frangipani or rose. 45 ml jar           $12  

Scented Bees wax Coconut oil candles in glass jars. Bees wax candles purify the air by 

releasing negative ions.                                                                     $25   

                                                                                         

All my products are made with natural ingredients, plant infused olive oil and essential 

oils. No chemicals or paraben. 
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Health and Wellbeing 

 

Sunday Meditation  
With Geshe Tharchin 

 
Begins Sunday 25th February 10 to 11.30 am 

and every Sunday following. 
 

Join us for the free vegetarian lunch  
 

Chandrakirti Centre 
289 Sunrise Valley, Upper Moutere 

 
Call 5432021 

 
Everyone welcome – by donation. 
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